NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

22 MAY 2003
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:04 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2003
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by Vice President Dave Baland at 9:04 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2003.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, James Miyagishima, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, and Brian Quintana (departed at 2:30 p.m.) via telephone.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Manager.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he will be returning to New Mexico within the next couple of days and is looking forward to attending the next meeting of the Board of Regents in person.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that she experienced some great team work last week during the Centennial Celebration and SCASB Tournament.  The Centennial events were a success because of the extraordinary teamwork of the NMSVH staff, students, and parents.  She stated that she also experienced an emotional event this week when she attended the Early Childhood Programs (ECP) graduation.  This is the first time that she has been able to attend the ECP graduation and is better for the experience.  The teamwork that is displayed by the ECP staff is inspiring.  She asked to share a poem that was written by one of the ECP staff, Lynn Coburn.  This poem was written in celebration of the ECP graduation.
The Courage to Go On

I cannot speak, so you read my cues.

I can gurgle, so you sing with me.

I cannot two-step, so you dance with me.

I can laugh, so you tell me jokes.

I cannot chew, so you grind my food.

I love to play, so you find me toys.

I cannot run, so you push and we race my wheelchair.

I cannot see so you describe my world.

I can walk, so I use a cane.

I love books, so we read book with bumps.

I can do new things, so you let me practice.

My world is small,so you make it bigger.

When I am scared, you hold me close.

I have feelings and you share them with me.

I do not know what the future holds,

But I have courage and I will go on.

She stated that she wanted to read this because it exemplifies what NMSVH is all about.

Katherine Ingold – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she attended the Loving Me Seminar in Albuquerque in April and expressed her pleasure at being in attendance with members of our staff.  She stated that she agrees that John Williams did a great job coordinating this event.  Stated that the Centennial Banquet was very enjoyable and she thanked the staff who worked hard to make it a success.  She particularly thanked Hilda Candelaria, the Food Services Manager, and her staff for a quality meal and atmosphere.  She stated that the entire evening, as always, was far above and beyond expectation.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he also attended some of the functions during the Centennial Celebration and was amazed how well everything turned out.  He stated that he was happy to see how proud our students are, and how sharp and assured of themselves that they are.  He stated that he feels that the school is doing a wonderful job, and he is ready to start the next 100 years.  He asked that the Board consider revising the meeting convening time to 9:00 a.m. versus 8:30 a.m. for all future meetings.  A lot of the meetings that are normally scheduled to begin at 8:30 a.m. get delayed until 9:00 a.m.  It would be much better if we just changed the standard convening time to 9:00 a.m.  All members of the Board were in agreement with the recommendation to convene future meetings at 9:00 a.m.
Dave Baland – Stated that he also attended some of the Centennial Celebration events, as well as the SCASB events.    He enjoyed the time that he was able to interact with our students as well as students from the other schools who participated in our SCASB track & field events.  He stated that he also attended the ECP graduation.  It was a very moving and pleasant event.  He expressed his pleasure at being on the campus for this meeting.
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

Vice President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no significant revisions to the agenda.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of February 28, 2003.  

Vice President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 28, 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 17, 2003.

Vice President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 17, 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Katherine Ingold stated that it was correctly recorded in the minutes that Superintendent Jennings and herself reviewed the centennial celebration book titled “Weavers of a Tapestry of Time”.   For clarification she informed the Board that she did not do a “review” of the book, but was graciously invited to look at the book.  She wanted to make sure that she does not receive credit for work that was done by others.  

D.
Minutes, Special Meeting of May 1, 2003.

Vice President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 1, 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her report she would like to say that she feels blessed to be at NMSVH.  It has been a wonderful year that was made extra special by the fact that Retha Coburn and herself had the opportunity to be the senior class sponsors.  She stated that the graduation class of 2003 is special to her because two of the graduates were her students when she was in the classroom and the students were very young.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Gallegos reviewed the contents of the presented Personnel Report.  She wanted to bring to the attention of the Board the two retirees that are reported; Patty Harmon who has been with the school for 30 years and has been our Braille instructor, and Linda Zimmerle who has been with the school for 25 years as a Recreation Assistant and then took the responsibility of overseeing our Medicaid program.  Vice President Baland stated that he is sad to see staff with long tenure leaving NMSVH.  Alicia McAninch stated that these retiring staff have contributed some wonderful things to NMSVH and it is sad to see them leave.  She wished them the best in retirement.  Brian Quintana stated that Patty Harmon was his Braille teacher when he was a student at NMSVH.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Monthly Investment Report – April 2003.
Retha Coburn stated that April’s Investment Report is much easier to present to the Board than past reports.  Our losses for the year have decreased to 91,000.00.  Our losses have been as high as $700,000.  This is the result of poor market performance.  Vice President Baland stated that we should try not to get caught up in the monthly movements of our portfolio.  The movements are a natural occurrence of any type of asset.  The types of investments that we have are incredibly liquid and efficiently priced.  The Board accepted the Monthly Investment Report for April 2003 as presented.
C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – February and March 2003.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for February and March 2003.  She reviewed key information within the report and stated that she would entertain any questions that the Board may have.  She pointed out that as of April 30, 2003 we have completed 83% of the fiscal year but have only utilized 72.45% of the budget.  We are well under budget at this time.  She explained that the majority of the major changes to the budget reflected in this report are in the area of vehicle maintenance.  Due to the cost increase of gasoline, and increases in repairs of Outreach and ECP vehicles we had to move $10,000.00 from regular maintenance to vehicle maintenance.  Vice President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding the presented report.  There were no comments or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to accept the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report for February and March 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheets, April 30, 2003. 
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for April 30, 2003 and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.  The Board accepted the Balance Sheet, April 30, 2003 as presented.
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:30 a.m. to 12:17 a.m., May 22, 2003
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:30 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation and Contract.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos (Limited Personnel Issues, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues).  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:17 p.m., Thursday, May 22, 2003 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation and Contract.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve renewal of 42 twelve-month full time and part time contracts for School Year 2003-2004 as presented by Superintendent Jennings, with no exceptions.  (carried unanimously)  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to terminate the current contract for Superintendent Jennings and present her with a new contract effective July 1, 2003 through June 30, 2006 at a salary of $85,182.00 (4% increase over previous salary).  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus – Meet the Graduates
The graduating class of 2003 was introduced to the Board of Regents during a reception/celebration in the main campus recreation center.  The graduating class consists of; Brian Hillis, Elise Mathewson, Charlie Oliver, Tara Serrano, and Elisha Wells.
X. Policies & Procedures


A.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment.  Since this revision was developed there have been some significant changes recommended by the NM State Investment Council.  Retha Coburn reviewed the recommended changes to the revision.  Vice President Baland stated that he worked closely with Retha Coburn over the last few weeks to professionalize the investment policy statement.  He stated that as Regents it is our responsibility to properly manage the schools funds and provide direction on the management.  He stated that he has learned that we are required to use the NM State Investment Council.  We cannot invest our funds elsewhere.  He stated that it is his opinion that the NM State Investment Council does a very good job managing the school’s money.  While developing this policy revision he was under the assumption that NMSVH could choose who manages our money.  The legal requirement to utilize NM State Investment Council makes many of the revisions to the policy invalid.  Retha Coburn stated that the revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment was forwarded to the NM State Investment Council for their review.  Due to the legal requirement that NMSVH invest with the NM State Investment Council they requested further revisions to the policy.  The NM State Investment Council requested we remove, under Board of Regents Responsibilities, the Board responsibilities for establishing investment guidelines and permissible investments.  Vice President Baland explained that the NM State Investment Council is responsible for establishing investment guidelines.  Permissible investments are established by the NM State Investment Council.   Retha Coburn stated that the NM State Investment Council also requested we remove, under Board of Regents Responsibilities, the Board responsibility for establishing the selection criteria for investment managers and asset custodians.  The NM State Investment Council is under the Board of Finance for the entire state.  The Board of Finance has the responsibility for establishing selection criteria for investment managers and asset custodians.  Retha Coburn stated that the third column under Asset Allocation, page 2, should be labeled “Maximum” instead of “Range”.  Vice President Baland explained that on the Asset Allocation the NM State Investment Council had suggested some various portfolios.  He stated that he thinks that the Board should listen to what Mr. Duane Henden, NM State Investment Council has to say regarding various portfolios.  The numbers that are reflected in the Asset Allocation section of the policy presented to the Board at this meeting can be adjusted.  He stated that the Asset Allocation of our policy is the most important section because it is documentation of what we are subscribing to.  The numbers that are reflected in this section monitor our investment decisions.  If things get below the minimum or above the maximum numbers that is when changes need to be made.  Retha Coburn stated that under the section Reporting and Monitoring the NM State Investment Council expressed concern about the required quarterly update letter requesting notification of change in financial status and/or investment objects.  Mr. Henden stated that they will not rebalance for us without notification of approval by the Board of Regents.  Mr. Henden recommended that the quarterly update letter report requirement be removed from the policy.  Vice President Baland concurred with Mr. Henden that the requirement of a quarterly update letter requesting notification of change in financial status and/or investment objects should be removed from the policy.  Retha Coburn stated that the final concern expressed by the NM Investment Council regarded the Conflicts of Interest section of the policy.  She stated that Vice President Baland and herself feel that the conflict of interest statement is important for the protection of NMSVH.  Vice President Baland agreed that it is important.  While it may never happen that a member of the Board of Regents is a controlling owner of a large publicly traded corporation, if a Board member ever came along that is in that situation we need to have the conflict of interest statement in the policy to provide the protection.  Retha Coburn stated that the rebalancing procedures outlined in the guidelines for the rebalancing process section have been changed to reflect that rebalancing actions and decisions rest at the Board level instead at the administration level.  This provides increased accountability.  Mr. Duane Henden, NM State Investment Council joined the discussion via telephone.  Vice President Baland thanked him for taking time to address the Board of Regents regarding the Investment Policy.  He informed Mr. Henden that we have just discussed his recommended revisions to our policy and informed Mr. Henden that the policy will be revised following the NM State Investment Council recommendations.  Vice President Baland stated that he understands that the NM State Investment Council recommended the removal of the section addressing conflict of interest.  He asked Mr. Henden to share his thoughts regarding the conflict of interest statement.  Mr. Henden stated that he feels it would be fine to leave the conflict of interest statement in the policy if that is the wish of the Board.  The terminology indicates that a conflict would only arise if NMSVH made an investment directly as an agency.  He stated that the NM State Investment Council would never be influenced by any outside individual.  The investment pools are managed for the benefit of everybody as a whole and there is no conflict of interest between the school’s interest and the NM State Investment Council.  Vice President Baland asked Mr. Henden to provide the Board of Regents with a recap of our investments and tell the Board what his thoughts are, and changes that he may recommend based on the market and economy.  Mr. Henden provided a brief overview of the NMSVH investment portfolio and shared his thoughts regarding the market and economy.  He stated that the economy has not started to pull out of the recession that we have been in for 2.5 to 3 years, although there are signs that it is going to happen.  The equity markets are showing some reaction to what the average investor is anticipating.  They are expecting the economy to recover which is why we have had, for the past month and half, or more, a very strong equity market.  That usually is a leading indicator of what is going to happen to the economy.  If the stock market is right the economy is starting to recover.  We do not see too many other economic data indicators yet, but he feels it is going to happen.  When it does happen the fed is going to begin raising interest rates.  When that does happen returns on long-term bonds, like our core bonds fund, are not going to be as good as average.  How much the returns will be for the 2 or 3 years is anybody’s guess, but he feels it will be less than the average coupon.  It could be in very low single digits.  Right now, of all of the asset classes, fixed income in the high grade bonds is probably the least attractive.  He stated that he would say that equity in all of its asset classes, small and mid cap, large cap, international, and emerging are all more attractive than fixed income.  At least for the foreseeable future.  He stated that our proposed asset allocation, as contained in the revised NMSVH policy, reflect targets that are certainly reasonable.  What is reflected is one of the 4 or 5 scenarios that were put together by the NM State Investment Council.  He stated that the NM State Investment Council does not try to tell us exactly how much we should have in any one asset class.  That is something that the Board has to decide.  The asset allocation reflected in the NMSVH policy is main stream.  It is not overly risky.  The average endowment fund would have somewhere between 60 and 65% in equity, and the NMSVH target is 55% which is slightly below average.  He stated that he has no argument with the targets that are reflected in the NMSVH asset allocation numbers.  As far as the sub-asset classes within equity he thinks that the allocations to large cap, small and mid cap, international, and emerging international are certainly reasonable.  He also thinks the figures reflected for bonds are reasonable.  He stated that if he had to choose in the fixed income area he would overweight high yield for the next few months, or a year or two.  There is still some additional return to be gained from high yield bonds as the companies that they were issued by improve with an improving economy.  Even though interest rates may rise there should be enough improving financial data from these companies to sustain the prices of the bonds.  Mr. Henden asked if there are any specific areas that the Board wants him to address in detail.  Vice President Baland stated that our target is 35% for domestic investment grade bonds, and 10% domestic high yield bonds.  He asked Mr. Henden for his opinion on our bond allocation.  Mr. Henden stated that high yield bonds, by their nature, are riskier.  He explained the different classes of high yield bonds.  Vice President Baland asked, in your high yield portfolio, what is your largest exposure from one issue, or that the state allows?  Mr. Henden stated that it is small, 3% or less.  He stated that the NM State Investment Council has two outside managers that manage the domestic high yield portfolio and they are conservative.  They try to pick the best credits within the high yield area and stay away from those that are approaching default.  Getting good returns in high yield is primarily a function of avoiding the companies that are actually going to go bankrupt.  Vice President Baland asked Mr. Henden if he feels we should reallocate more to high yield bonds.  We presently have targets of 35% to domestic investment grade, and 10% to domestic high yield.  Mr. Henden stated that the states large permanent funds are limited to 3% in domestic high yield.  Many valid funds have much higher allocations than that.  He stated that he does not think a target of 10% under domestic high yield is especially risky.  He stated that if we wanted to reduce our high grade bond exposure further he would move it more into equity.  He stated that we may want to consider moving 2 – 3% more into high yield.  But if we want to reduce our overall fixed income allocation below 45% then he would move it to equity.  Vice President Baland asked if there is anything illiquid that we could invest a small amount of money in.  Mr. Henden stated that high yield is not illiquid in the way that we do it.  Large positions in high yield could be illiquid but all of what is held by the NM State Investment Council in their high yield fund are relatively small positions that are very liquid.  Vice President Baland thanked Mr. Henden for taking time to address the Board of Regents.  Mr. Duane Henden, NM State Investment Council left the discussion.  Vice President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the information provided by Mr. Henden.  There were no questions or comments.  Vice President Baland stated that he feels that we should further revise our investment policy utilizing the input provided by the NM State Investment Council.  He stated that he feels that the resulting investment policy will be comprehensive and will serve NMSVH well.  For the protection of the Board and the school he feels that the conflict of interest section should be left in our policy.  Vice President Baland stated that regarding the asset allocation outlined in the policy he feels that the numbers reflected in the presented policy are adequate.  Retha Coburn asked if it is the pleasure of the Board to keep the target for domestic high yield at 10%.  Vice President Baland stated that traditionally 10% is a little high.  But at times like this there may a worthwhile argument to have it that high.  We will eventually want to change it.  It may be better for us to allocate a 7% target to domestic high yield with a maximum level of 12%, and 2% on the minimum.  This would lessen our exposure.  Retha Coburn stated that the target for domestic high yield is currently 10%.  If we decrease the target to 7% where would the board want to put the other 3%?  Vice President Baland recommended that the 3% be split between the targets for domestic small/mid cap equity (2%) and international equity (1%).  Katherine Ingold stated that she is comfortable with the recommendation made by Vice President Baland.  James Miyagishima stated that he is comfortable with the expertise of Vice President Baland and is comfortable with his recommendations regarding our asset allocation.  Brian Quintana concurred with James Miyagishima.  Alicia McAninch was in agreement with the recommendations of Vice President Baland.  
UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 345, Investment with the following revisions; removal of the bullets for Investment guidelines, Permissible investment, and Selection criteria for investment managers and asset custodians under the Board of Regents Responsibilities section; removal of the Investment Guidelines section in it’s entirety; removal of Permissible Investments section in it’s entirety; and removal of the quarterly update letter requesting notification of change in financial status and/or investment objects report requirement from the Reporting and Monitoring section.  In addition the Board moved make the following revisions to the asset allocation section; lower the target, under bonds, for domestic high yield from 10% to 7%; lower the minimum, under bonds, for 
domestic high yield from 5% to 2%; lower the maximum, under equity, for domestic high yield from 15% to 12%; raise the target, under equity, for domestic small/mid cap from 10% to 12%; raise the target, under equity, for international from 10% to 11%.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 340, Travel, Per Diem, and Mileage.
Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 340 that increases mileage allowance from .25 cents to .32 cents per mile for privately owned automobile, and increases mileage allowance from .40 cents to .88 cents per nautical mile for privately owned airplane.  Retha Coburn explained that DFA Rule 95-1 will not reflect all of the changes made in House Bill 220 until January 2004.  The only change that New Mexico is making effective July 1, 2003 is the mileage reimbursement increases.  She reported that as a result of House Bill 220 there will be a large number of changes to DFA Rule 95-1 that will be put into place effective January 2004.  This will require additional revisions to NMSVH Policy 340 which will be presented to the Board for approval upon completion, and closer to the effective date of the changes.  These changes will result in some movement of funds within our budget to cover the expected cost increases.  Vice President Baland asked why we have to vote on this policy if it is a result of legislation that has been signed by the Governor.  Retha Coburn explained that NMSVH does not fall under DFA Rule 95-1.  The NMSVH Board of Regents has chosen to follow DFA Rule 95-1 as a guideline for travel, per diem, and mileage.  NMSVH has instituted policies that are actually more stringent than DFA Rule 
95-1.  Vice President Baland asked if Retha Coburn feels that the increase in mileage allowance is necessary.  Retha Coburn explained that she feels that with the high cost of gasoline an increase in mileage allowance is necessary.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 340 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI. Other Items


A.
Election of Board Officers.
Vice President Baland asked for nominations for Board President, Vice President, and Secretary for the term May 2003 to May 2004.  James Miyagishima nominated Dave Baland as Board President for the term May 2003 to May 2004.  Brian Quintana stated that he did not have a nomination for Board President.  Alicia McAninch concurred with the nomination of Dave Baland for Board President.  Katherine Ingold stated that she did not have a nomination for Board President.  Vice President Baland stated that it his understanding that the Board President oversees the Board meetings.  He stated that he feels that it is important that the Board President be able to run a quick and efficient meeting.  He also feels that the Board President should be the individual who is the spokesperson for the Board of Regents when dealing with electronic and print media.  It is important the Board President be a positive representative of the school.  He stated that these are things that he feels are important in a Board President.  Vice President Baland stated that he has never subscribed to tenure being the deciding factor for Board President.  He feels it is important the best person for the position be elected.  Katherine Ingold stated that she has learned from experience on the Board that we have to be careful to move the office around.  She stated that it is important not to allow one person to remain in an officer position too long.  She stated that it is a good idea to move the officer positions around at least every year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have a policy that addresses election of Board Officers and it stipulates that we elect Board Officers annually and that no officer may remain in position for more than two years.  It does not stipulate whether the two years are cumulative or consecutive.  Vice President Baland asked if there are additional duties that are the responsibility of the Board President.  Katherine Ingold stated that the Board President is equal to the other members of the Board.  The Board President is tasked with signing documents along with the Board Secretary, and the Board President presides over the meetings.  As to whether the Board President speaks for the group it depends on the other individuals on the Board.  In the past we have had Board members who would not accept someone speaking in their behalf.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Board President also reviews the draft agenda for meetings before it is released to the public and staff.  Vice President Baland asked for nominations for Board Vice President and Board Secretary.  Vice President Baland nominated Alicia McAninch as Board Secretary.  There were no objections to the nomination of Alicia McAninch as Board Secretary.  James Miyagishima nominated Katherine Ingold as Board Vice President.  There were no objections to the nomination of Katherine Ingold as Board Vice President.  Vice President Baland asked Brian Quintana if he was in agreement with the nominations of Dave Baland as Board President, Katherine Ingold as Board Vice President, and Alicia McAninch as Board Secretary.  Brian Quintana stated that he was happy with those nominations.  Vice President Baland asked Alicia McAninch if she was in agreement with the nominations of Dave Baland as Board President, Katherine Ingold as Board Vice President, and Alicia McAninch as Board Secretary.  Alicia McAninch indicated that she was in agreement with those nominations.  Vice President Baland asked Katherine Ingold if she was in agreement with the nominations of Dave Baland as Board President, Katherine Ingold as Board Vice President, and Alicia McAninch as Board Secretary.  Katherine Ingold indicated that she was in agreement with those nominations.  Vice President Baland asked James Miyagishima if he was in agreement with the nominations of Dave Baland as Board President, Katherine Ingold as Board Vice President, and Alicia McAninch as Board Secretary.  James Miyagishima indicated that he was in agreement with those nominations.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to appoint Dave Baland as Board President for the period May 2003 – May 2004, Katherine Ingold as Board Vice President for the period May 2003 – May 2004, and Alicia McAninch as Board Secretary for the period May 2003 – May 2004.  (carried unanimously)
B.
Dairy Products Contract.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Dairy Products Bid for school year 2003-2004 to Farmer’s Dairies of El Paso, Texas in the amount of $539.25 per month for a contract total of $6,471.00.  On April 30, 2003 nine (9) Invitation to Bid packets for Dairy Products were mailed out and also advertised for in three newspapers.  The close for receipt of bids was Wednesday, May 14, 2003 at 2:00 p.m.  On closing, two (2) bids were received in response to the Invitation to Bid.  Of the two bids received Farmer’s Dairies of El Paso, Texas was the lowest.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award the Dairy Products Bid for school year 2003-2004 to Farmer’s Dairies of El Paso, 
Texas in the amount of $539.25 per month for a contract total of $6,471.00.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 2:30 p.m. due to other business)  

C.
Review of Pay Schedules.  
Veronica Gallegos presented a recommended revision to the Certified Pay Scale that is based on the results of the recent nationwide salary survey and recently adopted state legislation.  She stated that a total of 66 surveys were sent out nationwide.  22 of these surveys were sent to public schools in the state.  44 surveys were sent to schools for the deaf and VI.  She reported that we received 18 responses from the VI schools, and about 15 responses from the public schools.  The information that was requested in the survey was very comprehensive which is a contributing factor in the length of time that it has taken to compile the information, and the lack of responses from some of the schools.  She stated that of all the salary survey results that we received we are the only school that is using salary range levels.  All of the education institutions that returned surveys indicated that they are using a step scale.  President Baland asked for an explanation of the differences between range scales and step scales.  Veronica Gallegos explained the differences to the Board.  Veronica Gallegos stated that some of things that she noted on reviewing the surveys are that stipends for VI or O&M ranged from $700.00 to $1,000.00.  Our VI is built into our pay scale.  Our O&M is handled by a separate stipend of $900.00.  The salary survey also showed that longevity is handled by awarding a stipend on the anniversary year.  These stipends ranged from $400.00 for 10 years, $900.00 for 15 years, and $750.00 for 17 years.  After 21 plus years there was one stipend that was as high as $1300.00.  After 30 years, if the employee was on the MA scale and had a Special Education, VI, or O&M certification they would receive a $4500.00 stipend.  At this point NMSVH does not recognize these longevity stipends within our pay scales.  Once our employees are outside of their range they do not receive a compensation increase.  Alicia McAninch asked if these longevity stipends being paid by other schools are a one time payment.  Veronica Gallegos stated that her interpretation is that the stipend was paid every year after they reached the required longevity.  She stated that during the 2002-2003 NM legislative session a bill was passed where all entry level teachers would receive a minimum entry level salary of $30k.  NMSVH has just increased its 2003-2004 pay scale but still has an entry level for BA and BA+VI 4.77% below $30k.  She stated that for the most part we exceed all of the pay scale levels with the exception of those that are printed in red on the report that was provided to the Board.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the figures reflected on the report include the 4% compensation increase for the 2003-2004 year but not the additional increase that is being recommended to make the levels competitive.  Veronica Gallegos stated that she is recommending that all of the entry and top levels of each certified pay scale be increased an additional 4.77% which will ensure that all levels meet the minimum $30k entry level mandated by legislation and the 4 top levels will fall within the national averages indicated by the salary survey.  This 4.77% increase, if approved, will be in addition to the 4% compensation increase which has already been approved by the Board.  Katherine Ingold asked if these are all 9 month positions.  Veronica Gallegos stated that this is the 9-month certified pay scale.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Veronica Gallegos spoke with the NM School for the Deaf to determine what they were doing to ensure that they complied with the legislation that dictates a minimum of $30k entry level.  The NM School for the Deaf chose to adjust any minimum entry levels that needed adjusting without adjusting the entire scale.  She stated that if we adjust the entire pay scale it will put us more in line with schools nationwide.  Veronica Gallegos stated that we currently have two certified 9 month employees who are below the $30k minimum entry level, even after the 4% compensation increase.   Because of the recent legislation we will have to adjust the entry salary for those two employees so that they meet the minimum $30k.  Superintendent Jennings stated that they have looked carefully at the scales and determined that if the Board approves the 4.77% increase as requested, we will not have any 9 month certified staff that will fall outside of their range.  We are not proposing to give each 9 month certified staff a 4.77% salary increase, we are proposing to adjust the minimum and maximum of each salary scale level by +4.77%.  The only staff who will experience an additional salary increase are the two who are below the $30k minimum entry level.  They will be brought to the $30k level, but not beyond.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she was hoping to get all salary/pay scale change recommendations to the Board during this meeting.  As stated by Veronica Gallegos, the salary survey is much more complicated to review and compile than originally thought.  We are therefore addressing the 9 month certified pay scale during this meeting, and will bring any recommendations to the Board in July for the non-certified pay scale.  President Baland asked when these changes would take effect.  Superintendent Jennings stated that they would take effect July 1, 2003.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the 4.77% increase to the minimum and top ends of all levels within the 9 month certified pay scales as presented effective July 1, 2003.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 2:30 p.m. due to other business)


D.
Early Childhood Programs Relocation.
Retha Coburn presented the Capital Project Request for the relocation of the NMSVH Early Childhood Program (ECP) for their review and approval before submission to the Commission on Higher Education (CHE).  She stated that the floor plan for the proposed new ECP facility was presented to the Board by our contract architect at the April 17, 2003 Regular Meeting.  The floor plan that is presented as part of the CHE package is the same floor plan that was presented to the Board in April.  Retha Coburn stated that the forms that are presented to the Board at this meeting must be received by the CHE by June 1, 2003 in order for NMSVH to be considered for next years funding.  We are hoping to be part of the General Obligation Bond Campaign again this year and hoping that the ECP relocation project will be part of the General Obligation Bond.  She stated that the figure of $6,879,960.00 is an estimated cost.  However our contract architect has utilized generally accepted formulas to establish the estimated cost.  She stated that we are proposing that the land will cost $1,500,000.00.  The land cost is part of the almost $7 million estimate.  The building itself is being estimated at $3,482,960.00.  With site development that brings the total to almost $6 million.  Then we added a 5% contingency, the architectural fees, surveys and testing, moveable equipment, and 1% of the total construction cost is allowed for art in public places.  That brings the estimated cost to $6,879,960.00.  That is the amount that will be requested from CHE.  President Baland asked what happens if we only get a portion of the total cost when the GO Bond is issued?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are still working on the land purchase and are hoping that we can get a much better deal than $1.5 million.  Hopefully we will get enough to purchase the land and begin construction on a piece of the total facility.  The contract architect has developed the plans so that the facility can be constructed in phases.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve New Mexico Commission on Higher Education Capital Project Request for the Early Childhood Program Relocation at an estimated cost of $6,879.960.00.  Funding for this project will be sought through a General Obligation Bond.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 2:30 p.m. due to other business).


E.
Early Childhood Programs 2003-2004 School Year Calendar.

Superintendent Jennings presented the ECP 2003-2004 School Year Calendar for the Board’s approval.  Because the ECP tries to follow the Albuquerque Public School calendar it does not exactly follow our main campus calendar.  The ECP begins their school year one week earlier than we do and ends their school year one week earlier.  Alicia McAninch asked if the ECP staff will be able to participate in our orientation session for the beginning of the school year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the ECP will close to allow the ECP staff to participate in orientation training at the main campus.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approved the Early Childhood Programs 2003-2004 School Year Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 2:30 p.m. due to other business).


F.
Assistive Technology Best Practices.
Superintendent Jennings requested that the Assistive Technology Best Practices be tabled until the July Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents to allow Brian Quintana to participate in discussion on this matter.  The Board concurred with the recommendation of Superintendent Jennings.  The Assistive Technology Best Practices was tabled until the July 2003 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.
G. Auditor Service Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Professional Services Contract for financial and compliance audit services to Kriegel & Co. for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 2003 in the amount of $10,650.00.  This contract was evaluated last year and approved for one year with the provision that it may be reviewed annually for up to 3 years of service without a new Request for Proposal.  This will be the second year of service by Krigel and Co. under the multi-year proposal.  Upon agreement of both parties, a new agreement may be executed to note the new contract figure as outlined in the original proposal for the extended contract period.  As stated in the original proposal, the audit billing and fees will remain the same as for fiscal year 2002.  Total costs including New Mexico gross receipts tax will be $10,650.00.  Kriegel and Co. projected 245 hours to complete the project.  Kriegel and Co. has satisfactorily conducted two (2) previous audits for NMSVH.  All work was completed professionally, thoroughly and expediently.  The firm is highly respected providing a wealth of knowledge and valuable input toward improving accounting processes and procedures.  President Baland asked if there is some legitimacy in wanting to get the services of a different auditor from time to time, as opposed to keeping the same company year after year.  Retha Coburn stated that there are rules that we must follow that are established by the State Auditor’s Office.  We are not allowed to even go out for proposal without going through the State Auditor’s Office.  They also feel that an auditor should not be retained for too many years.  She stated that President Baland has a valid point, however the State Auditor’s Office also sees the value of retaining the same firm for at least a short period of time.  The first year that a company conducts an audit there is a great deal of learning, both on the part of the auditor and the organization being audited.  It does not make sense to have a different auditor every year.  The State Auditor’s Office encourages multi-year proposals.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to award the Professional Services Contract for financial audit services to Kriegel and Co. for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 2003 in the amount of $10,650.00.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 2:30 p.m. due to other business).

H. Pool Resurfacing.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to reject the bid received from Wescon Incorporated of Albuquerque, New Mexico in response to an Invitation to Bid mailed on May 8, 2003 due to the bid amount far exceeding the estimated cost originally anticipated to complete the pool resurfacing project.  On May 8, 2003, five (5) Invitation to Bid packets were mailed to potential bidders as well as publicly advertised for in three major newspapers within the State.  The bid project consisted of the sandblasting, repairing and recoating of the pool surface, more specifically named “NMSVH Pool Resurfacing”.  On closing of the bid, only one (1) sealed bid was received.  That bid was submitted by Wescon Incorporated of Albuquerque, New Mexico in the amount of $58,645.00.  As stated in the Bid Form, NMSVH reserves the right to accept or reject any or all bids, based entirely on its own judgment as to which are in the best interest of the owner, and/or within available funds.  If approved by the Board rejection of this bid will allow additional time to explore other options.    
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to reject the bid received from Wescon Incorporated of Albuquerque, New Mexico in response to an Invitation to Bid mailed on May 8, 2003 due to the bid amount far exceeding the estimated cost originally anticipated to complete the pool resurfacing project.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 2:30 p.m. due to other business).
I. Universal Services Administrative Company – Schools & Libraries Division (E-Rate).
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve the application for funding of the Universal Services Administrative Company – Schools & Libraries Division Status of Year 2003 (Year 6) USAC-SLD (E-Rate).  She explained that the E-Rate funding, in the past, has funded 90% of our telephone and internet service last year.  It has also funded the installation of a fiber optic network on our campus.  In the past the Board has approved our application for funding through E-Rate knowing that 10% of the total project cost would be funded by the school.  This is a matching grant program where USAC-SLD pays 90% of the cost while the receiving entity pays 10%.  This year we have asked for 90% funding again, but we have asked for more total funding.  This funding will be utilized to purchase and install additional equipment for our fiber optic network.  We have also asked for 90% funding for our telephone and internet service.  This is a valuable funding source for our actual operating expenditures.  Katherine Ingold asked if this is the funding that we are eligible for because we participate in the USDA program.  Retha Coburn stated that we are eligible for E-Rate funding because we participate in the USDA program.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the application for funding of the Universal Services Administrative Company – Schools & Libraries Division Status of Year 2003 (Year 6) USAC-SLD (E-Rate).  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 2:30 p.m. due to other business).
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
Superintendent Jennings asked the Board if they would be agreeable to a Special Meeting of the Board of Regents in June 2003, via telephone, for the purpose of reviewing the bid recommendation for the Sacramento/Garrett Dorm, Superintendent Residence renovation project.  If we have to wait until the July Regular Meeting it will significantly delay the start of construction.  The Board agreed to schedule a Special Meeting for Monday, June 9, 2003 at 3:00 p.m.

B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.



There was no discussion regarding the Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.


C.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  

D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There was no discussion regarding the Student Trust/General Fund Checklist.
Meeting Adjourned at 4:10 p.m., Thursday, May 22, 2003
(Approved July 11, 2003)


(Approved July 11, 2003)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________
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